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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11 PIERCE COLLEGE

February 7, 2018
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT
Jackie Rosenblatt

Angie Condon
Steve Smith
Brett Willis
COLLEGE OFFICERS PRESENT
Dr. Michele Johnson, Chancellor and CEO
Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom 

Dr. Debra Gilchrist, VP for Learning and Student Success FS
Dr. Matthew Campbell, VP for Learning and Student Success PY
Ms. Holly Gorski, VP for Human Resources

Mr. Choi Halladay, Vice President for Administrative Services
Ms. Deidre Soileau, Vice President for Advancement
Ms. Beth Norman, President PCFT
OTHERS PRESENT 

Linda Sullivan-Colglazier, Anne White, Ron May, Mike Stocke, Lori Griffin, Myung Park, Tami Jacobs, Mark Haskins, Erik Gimness, Holly Smith, Sean Cooke, Chris Boiter, Greg Brazell, Garrett Bown, Oneida Blagg, Carli Schiffner, Marie Harris
STUDY SESSION

Theatre of the Oppressed
CALL TO ORDER

Mr. Tiam called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE


Mr. Tiam led the group in the pledge.
QUORUM



A quorum was established with four members present.
SAFETY MESSAGE

Ms. Condon read a safety message.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
None
 
MEETING MINUTES   

Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Mr. Smith seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the January 10, 2018 meeting.



MOTION PASSED
PUBLIC COMMENT
None

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCPY (Reported by Garrett Bown) 
Mr. Bown reported that student government is getting even further with their goals including:

DACA Student Support –focusing efforts on supporting undocumented students by providing them essential resources and information without revealing their undocumented status. They are currently developing an action plan and timeline of this goal. Transportation – currently, student government has decided to assess the students on a $5 per credit fee that will cover free transportation through pierce transit ($0.50), a savings fund for a future parking structure ($3.00), and the COP for a new parking lot ($1.50). They are developing questions for a student survey as well as how to distribute the survey. Additional goals include digital engagement, free feminine hygiene, PA system, and security cameras. All of these goals are currently being worked on by administration in one way or another.

ASPCFS
No report

Pierce College Federation of Teachers PCFT (Reported by Beth Norman)
Ms. Norman stated the faculty member Dr. Joanne Geron is leading the Faculty Lecture Series this year with some interesting topics, everyone is welcome to attend.
Ms. Norman invited the board members to the annual Distinguished Faculty dinner in early March. She is being honored this year and her presentation is titled Adventures of a Science Nerd.

Ms. Norman reported that this is a busy time for faculty- a full Assessment day is planned, tenure packets are being submitted, and seventy-seven program maps have been recently been turned in.

Ms. Norman reported that the faculty collective bargaining bill has been moved out of committee. She noted that there hasn’t been any increment money provided by the legislature for ten years. She expressed her understanding that if the legislature approved the bill and doesn’t back it up with the funding the burden falls to the college. She noted that currently the college uses rollover savings as a method to provide funds for faculty increases and the negotiations has been done well getting local funds.

Washington Public Employees Association 
No Report

SETTING DIRECTION AND VISION
Chancellor’s Report
Dr. Johnson introduced our new interim Puyallup President, Dr. Jean Hernandez.  She comes to us with many years of administrative experience most recently retiring as the president of Edmonds Community College.  

Dr. Johnson stated that we are the recipients of an ANAASPI grants that provides support services for Asian American and Native Pacific Islanders.  Recently 500 middle and high school students and some college students attend a day-long summit at Fort Steilacoom called Rise with the Tide.  Ms. Reed and her team did an amazing job of getting community wide support for the event.  The purpose is to engage the mind, empower the spirit, and equip the students to navigate through school to a bright future, hopefully one that includes college. The whole event was inspiring, but of particular note was the keynote speaker Kathy Jetnil-Kijiner who is a poet from the Marshall Islands who spoke at the United Nations Climate Summit in 2014.  She presented a powerful video and poem she had written for her then 7-month old daughter about preserving the land and remaining a strong advocate for the environment.  ASPIRE is one example of the many interventions we are engaged in to close the achieve gap of our students.

Dr. Johnson noted that we were selected again at Fort Steilacoom as one of the top 150 colleges in the nation by the Aspen Institute.  We were recently interviewed by Aspen in the second phase of their selection process.  We were told we are one of approximately 50 colleges nationwide being interviewed.  They will select 10 finalists in early spring.  One college will be selected for the $1 million prize.  

Dr. Johnson stated that twenty-four people will be travelling to Nashville to attend the AtD DREAM conference.  As always, we will have some returning folks for continuity and some new faculty and staff attending.  We will also have a greater opportunity to participate and not be giving 8-9 presentations, although it was nice to be the Leah Meyer Austin Award winner and to receive all the recognition.  Dr. Campbell, Dr. Broxson, and Dr. Gimness will be presenting on our data and Dr. Johnson will be part of a presidential panel that Dr. Karen Stout has assembled to talk about the integration of ATD and pathways.  

Dr. Johnson stated that faculty and staff continue to make great strides with Pathways work.  We are still on target for a fall 2018 implementation plan.  A team went to the College Spark Pathways Institute in Vancouver to both learn from others and to share some of our successes.  This year College Spark has added additional resources in the form of coaches who will come to the colleges to support our work.  Ms. Diane Troyer, our AtD coach, and Mr. Gary Ortli, the retiring president from South Seattle are our two coaches.  Dr. Hernandez has also been selected to be a coach; she will be working with Clover Park.  

We have been asked by Davis Jenkins and the Community College Research Center to be part of a grant proposal to evaluate the economic costs of implementing guided pathways.  If the proposal is successful, next year we will participate in the evaluation project which will provide invaluable information about the costs of implementation which hopefully will help us with the legislature. 
Dr. Johnson reported that Ms. Rosenblatt, student Ms.  Natalie Nabass, the Puyallup student legislative senator and she had recently spent the day in Olympia.  They met with ten legislators or their aides.  They discussed our legislative agenda and asked for their support with both operating and capital budget requests.  They also   gave some information about pending bills.  Often what happens in a supplemental year when there is little money, there are all kinds of policy bills.  This year is not an exception.  And this year the bills that are being proposed could have far reaching negative consequences on our operations and ability to serve our students.  There is growing concerns about the continued disinvestment in higher education.  We continue to be concerned about faculty collective bargaining because it moves the focus away from the legislature for new dollars and in essence creates budget cut for the colleges.  The senate ways and means did vote 5993 out of committee and added the $9 million to cover the shortfall. So it is mixed bag for us.   Also, there is a bill that would eliminate our flexibility with part time employees.  The State Board is calculating the fiscal impact.  It is in the millions of dollars for the system. We are concerned about some bills regarding running start.  Because we will see an increase in Running Start reimbursement because of the increase in McCleary and the Basic Education Allocation for K-12, there are some legislators who want to spend the money for us, directing that we pay for transportation and books for those students.  We need to remind them that Running Start has been underfunded (we do not receive the same amount of money for RS as we do for a state FTE and tuition).  Therefore, our tuition paying students have actually been subsidizing RS students.  It may be a hard sell to get them to understand the funding models.  Also, there is talk of expanding Running Start to 9 and 10 graders.  Another action we do not support. The landscape does not look good for adding new revenue to our system’s operating budget.  There is some hope that there will be a supplemental capital budget that will funds design projects for more of our colleges.  That does provide more opportunity for our Puyallup STEM building request that we are working on now.  

Several at Pierce have testified before the legislature.  Mr. Halladay testified on a bill sponsored by Senator Becker for the continued feasibility study for college access in Graham.  It appears there will be a $40,000 proviso for classes.  She was unaware that we were using our own resources this past year to offer those classes at Graham-Kapowsin.  Dr. Campbell testified on issues regarding transferability and credit for Advanced Placement and Dr. Johnson testified on our pathways work and did a follow up with Representative Hansen who is chair of the House Higher Education Committee about the past seven years we have spent redesigning our student success effort and some of the costs associated with that work.

Mr. Halladay kicked off the budget process with open meetings on each campus.  He shared that our budget scenario this year is a request for all budget units to identify 1% budget cuts to provide a cushion for our innovations and bow wave expenses. We begin budget hearings on April 10.  
Dr. Johnson expressed her appreciation of Ms. Norman’s budget knowledge and understanding. She wishes more colleges would include faculty and staff in their budget processes to provide the college community with budget insight and creating transparency in budget processes. 
Dr. Johnson reported that we have a business and industry training collaboration with Tacoma and Clover Park.  In July, Pierce College became the fiscal agent for Invista.  We have received some indirect monies to support those efforts and have been able to leverage those resources internally while providing excellent fiscal and human resources services.  Those at Invista report they are very happy with the service they have received from us. Recently Invista went through a full independent audit and happy to report have a clean audit.  Ms. Sylvia James and her team provided great support to that effort.  In addition, at the governing board meeting last week, we agreed that there are net profits that can be distributed back to the colleges.  We don’t have a final number at this time, but we will report it during our budget process.  So, this is some new revenue to help us fill the deficient created by unfunded salary increases and increases in unavoidable operating increases.

BOARD ACTION
Board Action 2018-01 Puyallup Student and Activities Fund Expenditure
Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Mr. Smith seconded the motion to approve additional funds for the security camera project at the Puyallup campus. 
MOTION PASSED
 INSTITUTIONAL INNOVATION AND SUCCESS/ INSTITUTIONAL EFFECTIVENESS MONITORING REPORT

The Excellence portion of our scorecard has historically had two main indicators (professional development plans and employee feedback) that inform how we gauge our success regarding the professional development objective.  With the update of professional development to the broader concept of Employee Learning and Development (ELAD), we will discuss principles and direction of this objective, looking specifically at proposed metrics.
The degree to which Pierce has met our professional development objective has been improving since 2014, when it received our lowest (“yellow-red”) rating for that year. After process and measurement updates in 2016, we saw improvement. Following accreditation, the opportunity to expand our vision resulted in the concept of Employee Learning and Development (ELAD). All employees are part of mission fulfilment and our culture of student success. ELAD focuses on being learner centered for all employees within the college district. Evidence indicates that “one stop workshops” are not effective in supporting employees in their growth and success within an organization. It is also difficult to measure impact on meeting mission with this limited approach. CEAL has evolved into an organizational change agent. ELAD is at the heart of this evolution.  This necessitates an update of the associated indicators.  The “professional development plans” will be linked to the ATD Institutional Capacity Assessment Tool (ICAT) so that growth of capacities at the individual, department, and district level can be tracked and the data leveraged for laser focused improvement. We also plan to use Kirkpatrick’s sequential evaluation model to learn more about the professional development process, and document both learning and behavioral outcomes.  Finally, for the “employee feedback” indicator, we will establish a common definition to better align survey responses with mission, and begin tracking specific types of organizational learning (e.g., Title III, adjunct faculty, communities of practice, etc.).

BOARD BUSINESS
Board Chair Report
Mr. Willis stated that he was honored to join the steering committee for the Student Success Campaign to raise 3.3million for emergency support for students. He noted that the foundation is working with a skilled consultant and thinks this campaign will be very successful. Ms. Condon noted that all board members have made a financial commitment to the campaign.  
Mr. Willis reported that the joint meeting with the Bethel School District board was very successful; there was an exchange of ideas and interest in being innovative to create ways to make students successful. We were able to explain how the higher funding model is different from the K-12 model and all discussed the issues surrounding budget constraints.  All members expressed how impressed they were with meeting. Ms. Yochum noted that the Clover Park School District board is interested in participating in a similar joint meeting.
Ms. Rosenblatt reported that Dr. Johnson, student Ms. Natalie Nabass, and she had recently spent the day in Olympia visiting with legislators. She noted that Ms. Nabass was an excellent communicator and provides student insight into the issues facing students and the college system. She stated that visited ten offices and the system and college has allies but they still don’t understand our needs. Overall it was a great visit and hopefully will produce some positive results.

Mr. Smith stated that he recently attended the ACT winter legislative conference in Olympia. He noted that there was discussion of several of the bills moving through the legislative process. He noted his concern with SB 5993 Modifying collective bargaining law to authorize providing additional compensation to academic employees at community and technical colleges. He expressed his appreciation and value of the work of faculty and his support of raises for all employees. He pointed out that the legislature has a fiduciary responsibility to fund these bills and this is an on-going issues in the state legislature. He and others discussed the Running Start legislation regarding funding following the student instead of staying at the school which will impact the college greatly in the next four years. He noted that he plans to draft a letter to the SBCTC expressing the need for the system to take a positon and show support of the issues our system is facing.
ACTIVITIES CALENDAR

The activities calendar was discussed and members will let the Board secretary know which events they can attend.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION
2:52 pm Ms. Condon announced that the Board will now go into executive session as permitted by the open public meeting law to discuss candidates in the Tenure process . No action will be taken in the executive session and the meeting will adjourn at the end of the session.

3:26pm Ms. Condon announced that the executive session has ended. No action was taken during the session. The Board meeting reconvened at 3:27pm.

NEXT REGULAR MEETING        March 7, 2018 Fort Steilacoom 
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:27pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor
            Angie Condon, Vice Chair
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